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August 20, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to continue to provide safe and efficient use of the County landfill as well as provide essential maintenance of County roads, parks, and the airport.
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Union of Operating Engineers, Local 302 (Equipment Operators) collective bargaining agreement for the period of September 1, 2010, through December 31, 2014.  This agreement covers approximately 80 employees in the Departments of Natural Resources and Parks, and Transportation.  Employees covered under this collective bargaining agreement operate and maintain a variety of heavy equipment used for roads maintenance and construction, landfill operations, and airport and parks maintenance; and, operate wastewater and landfill gas systems at the County’s landfill.  The covered job classifications include Equipment Operator, Landfill Gas Operator, Pump Plant Operator, Solid Waste Preventative Maintenance Specialist, Vegetation Specialist, Wastewater Treatment Operator, and Wastewater Treatment Senior Operator in Charge.
The majority of the language in the collective bargaining agreement mirrors that of the previous agreement.  The agreement provides for a zero cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) in 2011.  The cost-of-living adjustments for 2012, 2013, and 2014 follow the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Additionally, the parties agree to reopen negotiations for COLA, if necessary, when significant negative shifts in economic and fiscal conditions occur during the term of this agreement.

This agreement furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan utilizing the corresponding guiding principles.  More specifically, this agreement helps maintain environment sustainability through the maintenance of the County’s parks and the maintenance and operation of the County’s landfill.  It also provides services that are responsive to community needs through the maintenance of the County’s roads and airport.  Maintaining these reliable and quality-driven services is essential in maintaining a healthy, safe, and vibrant community.  This agreement also helps to maintain a quality workforce by providing fair wages and benefits, and developing and retaining quality employees.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents to continue to have well maintained roads, parks and airport as well as an environmentally responsible and efficient County landfill and corresponding transfer stations.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff



  Patrick Hamacher, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

    Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations

